
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC) 
BUSINESS RETENTION AND EXPANSION/RECRUITMENT (BRE/R) COMMITTEE 

MINUTES 
August 4, 2017 

EDC Board Room 
 
 
Present: Sam Bowen, Les Heitke, Roger Imdieke, Les Nelson, Ranae Rahn, and Kelly 

TerWisscha 
             
Excused: Bob Carlson and Dean Steinwand  
 
Absent: Jim Ellingson 
 
Staff: Aaron Backman, Executive Director  
 
Secretarial: Diane Beck, Legal and Administrative Assistants (LAA) 
 
 
Chairperson Sam Bowen called the meeting to order at approximately 9:08 a.m. 
 
 
AGENDA 
 

IT WAS MOVED BY Roger Imdieke, SECONDED BY Les Nelson, to approve the agenda as emailed. 
MOTION CARRIED. 

 
 
MINUTES 
 

IT WAS MOVED BY KELLY TERWISSCHA, SECONDED BY Ranae Rahn, to approve the minutes of 
July 7, 2017 as emailed. MOTION CARRIED. 
 

 
REPORTS 
 
Diverse BRE Program Final Report. Aaron Backman shared highlights of the Diverse Business BRE 
Program Final Report (see attached). Backman reported he completed 18 diverse BRE site visits (9 
Somali, 1 Asian and 8 Latino) and developed lists of Latino and East African businesses in Willmar.  
The visits have been beneficial. Backman noted 55% of the Somali businesses are located on 
Litchfield Avenue and 23% are on Fourth Street with most being concentrated in downtown 
Willmar. The Latino businesses are more dispersed with 18% located on Litchfield Avenue, 15% on 
Highway 71 and 67% in other areas of the community. Most of the Asian business are located on 
First Street south of Affiliated Community Medical Centers. Backman stated some Latino 
businesses have been in operation 20 years; 37% have been in Willmar more than 10 years and 
15% started in the last 18 months. Most Somali businesses have been operational less than 10 
years. The similarities in business type are Latinos, Somalis and Asians have food-related businesses 
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while Latinos also have a significant number of auto sales and repair businesses; Somalis 
transportation and cell phone businesses and Asians nail salon businesses. On average, most 
Latinos own their buildings and Somalis rent. The most common trade areas for the Somalis are 11-
15 miles and 50-100 miles for Latinos. The diverse businesses also have a high use of social media 
to advertise their businesses. Overall, the diverse business owners were favorable of the Willmar 
community stating it was quiet and safe. A high percentage of Somalis and Latinos were in favor of 
additional multi-lingual signage. The survey indicated most Somalis employ more part-time 
employees while Latinos employ more full-time employees. The Bush Foundation and Bremer 
Foundation have also shown interest in the results of these visits and may be interested in offering 
additional grants. Backman provided the report to Southwest Initiative Foundation and the EDC 
Joint Powers Board. He will share the final report with the EDC Joint Operations Board next week. 
Heitke inquired if the interviews were a good cross section. Backman responded it was a good cross 
section; however, interviews were not conducted with diverse home healthcare or transportation 
businesses. Heitke also asked if there were challenges for diverse businesses to find employees. 
Backman responded some businesses do have issues with finding employees and some have 
inquired about workforce training opportunities. Backman asked committee members if the 
Diverse BRE Program report should be shared with other groups. Heitke suggested the Willmar City 
Council and Nelson suggested local service groups. 
 
 
PROJECT UPDATES 
 
Historic 313. Backman reported Foxhole Brewhouse has negotiated a lease with Preservation 
Alliance of Minnesota (PAM) for an additional three areas mainly for private gatherings storage 
space. He shared a building diagram (see attached). The Spurs Restaurant is moving forward at a 
slower pace and another food service business from the St. Cloud area has expressed interest in 
the center space. Backman gave representatives of the business tours of three different areas in 
Willmar and they prefer the Historic 313 building. 
 
Midtown Plaza.  Backman reported the renovation of the first floor is making good progress and 
suggested conducting a future BRE Committee meeting in their board room, possibly in September. 
 
Highway 23 Coalition. Backman reiterated the goal of the coalition is to be more organized and to 
include representatives from New London, Paynesville, Richmond and Willmar, as well as 
businesses. Bob Mathiasen was selected as Chair; Vice Chair, Mayor Jeff Thompson, Paynesville; 
and Secretary/Treasurer, Aaron Backman. He provided an update on the Highway 23 Coalition 
Executive Committee meeting held on July 20th at McKale’s Restaurant in New London. The group 
developed a budget of $31,100 and a membership/dues structure for government and 
businesses/organizations (see attached). Backman also shared the corridor map showing the end 
points from Marshall to St. Cloud (see attached). Backman presented the budget and 
membership/dues structure at the Spicer City Council meeting on July 31st and to the New London 
City Council on August 2nd. Both entities have committed to the Advocate level of $1,500. Backman 
will present the budget, membership and dues structure to the Willmar City Council in the near 
future. Kelly TerWisscha mentioned no funds were identified for lobbyists. Backman stated a 
lobbyist could be secured for short periods of time although the costs have not been determined. 
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TerWisscha inquired if there is a lobbyist another business has used along the corridor the Coalition 
could piggyback on. Backman would be in favor of such an arrangement. Heitke mentioned another 
possibility for a lobbyist is the League of Minnesota Cities. Heitke inquired if only dollars approved 
by the state for Corridors of Commerce will be sought or is federal funding available. Backman 
stated both state and federal funding would be sought. Mid-Minnesota Regional Development 
Commission will serve as fiscal agent; a checking account has been established.  
 
Business Visits/Tours. Backman reported he met with Mel Odens, Kandiyohi County Public Works 
Director, regarding possible construction of an overpass on CSAH 55 at the south end of the 
Willmar Wye railroad bypass. The EDC obtained letters of support for the project and proposed 
bridge on CSAH 55 over the railroad tracks. The Willmar Planning Commission has approved a 
conditional use permit for Kwik Trip to construct a total of three businesses: 1) one at the former 
Cenex site on east Highway 12 that will include a convenience store and a full truck stop; 2) one at 
First Street South near Wells Fargo Bank; and 3) one at the former Mills Auto downtown location.  
Backman shared Mr. B’s Chocolates has been purchased by Brian Bollig and relocated to the former 
bakery at MinnWest Technology Campus (MWTC). They plan to deal mostly in mail orders although 
retail will also be available at MWTC. Backman ordered a EDC logo be designed by Mr. B’s 
Chocolates that will be used for future marketing. Backman and Connie Schmoll will attend a 
TED/TEDI Grant meeting later today. 
 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Workforce Training Program with CLUES/Ridgewater College. Chair Bowen reported on the 
workforce training program partnership between Comunidades Latinas Unidas En Servicio (CLUES) 
and Ridgewater College. CLUES is a linguistically and culturally relevant resource and service 
nonprofit organization by Latinos for Latinos. The programs and services connect families to 
resources, skills, institutions and systems and create an environment for people to be engaged and 
empowered. CLUES services focus on the Latino family, they can also serve individuals from all 
walks of like including new immigrants and low-income families. Bowen reported two agreements 
have been signed with CLUES. A public announcement will be shared soon and an open house held 
in the near future. A current employee of Ridgewater College will serve as a part-time bilingual 
career navigator for CLUES. A new curriculum for Certified Nursing Assistant (CNA) students will 
begin in September or early October. Approximately ten students, mainly Latinos, will participate in 
the training program with their fees and tuition covered by the $1.5 million grant. Other training 
areas may be offered in the future.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Heitke inquired on the status of the CTC broadband project. Imdieke reported the project was 
cancelled by CTC and the grant cannot be transferred to another broadband company. He 
commended the remarkable effort by the County, EDC and volunteers to move the project to a 
positive outcome; Bowen also offered kudus to everyone involved in the project. Ranae Rahn 
inquired about the proposed sales tax increase; Imdieke shared that two separate sales tax 
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increases can be imposed by the County and the City. Bowen briefly discussed the Job Fair and will 
bring additional information to the next BRE Committee meeting. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT—There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 
10:30 a.m. 
 
 
NEXT MEETING—The next regular committee meeting is 9:00 a.m., Friday, September 1, 2017 in the 
EDC Board Room. 














































